Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

November 11, 2013

Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw called this regular meeting to order at 6:32 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Kenneth Eisnor, David Husted, Hubert Pritchard and Charles Hebbard.  Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, five (5) Westmoreland Central School seniors and seven (7) residents.
Supervisor Sydoriw asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance. He then expressed his congratulations to all the newly elected officials and recognized the students who were attending this meeting.  The regular meeting was then recessed to allow comments from the floor.

Sharon Yager, from the Historical Society asked if the Town would sign as the applying agency on a grant application the Historical Society is applying for to place a marker at the Dean Homestead.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated that would be no problem and the Board agreed.  Councilperson Pritchard added that a lot of work has gone into this application.
Peggy and David Bartles asked the Board to support the Towns of Vernon and Verona in their suit against the Governors land deal with the Oneidas. Mrs. Bartles suggested that our Legislators were forced to pass this legislation.  Supervisor Sydoriw advised Mr. and Mrs. Bartles that he would address this with the Board under new business. Mrs. Bartles left her phone number with the Supervisor.
Supervisor Sydoriw reconvened to the regular meeting and stated there were no County Legislators present.  He then asked for the Highway report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported we are mixing sand and putting it up for winter.  The sidewalks are coming along good – just church left, weather permitting.  We are back on 8 hour days and are still picking up brush.  Most of trucks up and ready for winter and GPS systems are installed.
Highway Superintendent Eddy advised the Board that Amstar has started the bridge painting on Creaser Road and Station Hill Road.  He indicated that the application for the additional CHIPS money of $25,210.00 must be submitted prior to November 13, 2013 and asked the Board to cut the check for Amstar, in the amount of $56,000.00, effective for November 12, 2013. Town Attorney Mattacola asked why we had to pay prior to the jobs completion.  The Highway Superintendent replied that he must submit proof of payment with the application before CHIPS will release his funds.
148 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted to advance a check, made to the order of Amstar, for $56,000.00 so that the application for CHIPS reimbursement of $25,210.00 can be submitted.  Attorney Mattacola will review the application. Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Highway Superintendent Eddy stated he found a chipper truck on the Teitsworth Auction website.  It is a 1999 International, in good shape with 94,000 miles on it.   The current owner needs a bigger truck.  Councilperson Husted asked if it was a six (6) wheeler and Councilperson Pritchard asked if it was a crew cab.  Superintendent Eddy replied yes to both questions.  Councilperson Hebbard asked how much it would sell for.  Superintendent Eddy stated he did not plan to bid over $5,500.00 for it.  Councilperson Pritchard indicated that the $8,000.00 left in the equipment fund could be used to cover the payroll shortfall this year.

149 After a short discussion, Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion for the Highway Department to drive out and look the vehicle over and if it was sound the Highway Superintendent could bid as much as $6,000.00 for the truck.  Councilperson Husted seconded the motion.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if there was a buyer’s premium on the auction site.  Attorney Mattacola checked the website and found nothing to suggest there was.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

Supervisor Sydoriw indicated that the Sole Assessor was absent this evening, and asked for the Codes Report. Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported the following;

	Month
	Oct. 13
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	10/1/13
	2013-0078
	Hast
	Charles
	6271 Bartlett Road
	274.000-1-1.3
	Demolition
	$20.00

	10/8/13
	2013-0079
	Cullen
	Tom
	6906 Fairway Drive
	326.000-1-17
	Septic
	$45.00

	10/8/13
	2013-0080
	Second Garden Park
	 
	9 Noble Lane
	287.000-1-23
	Single wide
	$150.00

	10/8/13
	2013-0081
	Townsend
	Harold
	6754 Dix Road
	274.000-2-4
	Car port
	$20.00

	10/15/13
	2013-0082
	McGregor
	Kurt
	6476 Daily Road
	301.000-2-5.15
	Pool
	$30.00

	10/15/13
	2013-0083
	Hast
	Charles
	6271 Bartlett Road
	274.000-1-1.3
	Addition
	$84.00

	10/22/13
	2013-0084
	Ferris
	Jackie
	5214 NYS Route 233
	302.004-2-32
	Alteration
	$29.00

	10/22/13
	2013-0085
	Kimball
	James
	6833 Lowell Road
	302.000-2-4.13
	Residence
	$160.00


The Supervisor advised the Board no water report was submitted, however the Water Plant Operator, Ted Flint was working with Councilperson Eisnor.  Mr. Flint has removed the master meter from the pool.

The Supervisor asked for the Reading Center Report.   Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;
In October we loaned out 1,134 items, and purchased fifteen (15) new books for $218.49.  Felicia Thomas is a new volunteer who comes in on Thursday afternoon to help with general library services.  Election of officers for 2014: President, Lorna Froschauer, Vice President, Margery Mahanna; Treasurer, Beverly Miller; and Secretary, Bonnie McCarthy. Two trustees are up for reinstating: Joanne McLellan, and Charlene Hartman, they will serve 1/1/14 to 12/31/16, a three year term. 

Councilperson Husted asked Ms. McFadden if her volunteers were vetted in any way.  Ms. McFadden replied no, anyone who wishes to volunteer is welcome.

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorneys report.  Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;
1. Reviewed proposals for engineering services;

2. Continued reviewing current New York legislation on hydro-fracking and the Town’s current moratorium;

3. Worked with General Codes to plan for codification of 2013 laws to date;

4. Assisted with dog control issues; and  

5. Researched multiple miscellaneous issues.
Attorney Mattacola asked the Board if any progress has been made concerning the Hydro-fracturing issue.  Councilperson Eisnor indicated the Zoning Board will be meeting to discuss that issue.  

Councilperson Pritchard asked Attorney Mattacola if he was able to determine if the area of the Park the baseball people were looking at was wetlands.  The Attorney replied no, but he had looked into moving land from the parkland designation.  He indicated it is very difficult and requires New York State approval.
Supervisor Sydoriw stated he had a text message from Mr. Hogan indicating they would not be able to attend the meeting tonight.  He did check into the wetlands situation at the Town Park, and the Park is no longer a viable place to install a ball field.  They would like to discuss the Lowell property again and will be at the December 9, 2013 meeting.  Councilperson Pritchard stated the Lowell property is no longer an option and they should look elsewhere to procure land for the ball fields.
The Supervisor thanked the Town Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerks report.  Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In October, the Town Clerk’s office sold nine (9) new dog licenses, renewed sixty-four (64) individual dog licenses and renewed one (1) purebred dog license for $561.00.  Of that, $90.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $471.00, which includes $16.00 in late fees.

On October 3, 2013 twenty-two (22) late notices were sent out for dogs due in September 2013.  Renewal notices, for forty-six (46) dogs due in November, were sent out October 30, 2013.

DECALS sales totaled $1,086.00, of which the Town realized $59.89 in commissions.

There was one (1) marriage license issued in October for a total of $40.00, of which the Town realized $17.50, four (4) certified copies were issued for $40.00. 

Six (6) permanent and two (2) temporary handicapped permit were issued or renewed during the month.

Communications received:

1. Oneida Healthcare- synopsis of progress to date of the Ambulatory Surgery Center.

2. Congress of the United States-Richard Hanna-information on Wetlands.

3. Mueller Co. - pursuant to the Lead Free Drinking Water Act-all fire hydrants must be lead free effective 1/4/2014.
4. NOCCOG- Town Official salaries.
5. Town Clerk- Bid award letter to Amstar of Western New York, Inc.
6. Town Clerk- Bid award letter to Town & Country Bridge and Rail, Inc.
7. Town Clerk- Bid award letter to Five Star Equipment.
8. Town Clerk-Bid award letter to Bearse Electric.
9. C&S Companies- notification of sale of prior Oneida County Airport land.
10. Hubert Pritchard- copy of letter sent to MVWA regarding Tindall Water District.
11. Michael Lally- notice of change in workers compensation formula.
Checks received:
1. Stanwix Heights VFD

fuel-September

$       355.44

2. C.O.C.V.A.C.


fuel 8/31-9/30

$    2,406.67

3. Westmoreland Fire District
fuel 8/31-9/30

$       948.31

4. Clark Mills Fire District
fuel 


$       112.07

Supervisor Sydoriw advised the Board that we have had numerous cases of vandalism on Town property including the Town Park bathrooms and the water fountain was ripped off the wall, the Reading Center flower bucket was dumped on the sidewalk and dirt was placed in the book return, the Pool has a broken window and a vehicle left out back by M.E.I.D. Construction had broken windows and dents.  The Supervisor is thinking that we may want to install cameras here at the Town Hall as well as the park.

Councilperson Husted commented that some of the street lights that he reported as being inoperable are still not working properly.  He will pass the information to the Town Clerk as soon as he can compile it. 
Councilperson Pritchard commented that the picnic tables and benches at the pool are still out.  He asked when that was going to be taken care of.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated that Walt Zarnoch has been working over there and did tell the Supervisor that the benches and tables were thrown into the pool.  Mr. Zarnoch did say he removed them from the pool but did not mention that he stored them for the winter.

Councilperson Pritchard stated he received a call from Mr. Gassner at MVWA asking if the Town was going to follow-up on their previous conversation regarding the Tindall Water District.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that he had written a letter and the Town Clerk was preparing it now.  He asked if the Board wanted to meet with MVWA when the response is received.

Councilperson Eisnor stated he was notified by the Westmoreland Water meter reader that Nice & Easy is continually blocking the meter with large appliances. The Water Clerk has addressed this with the manager at Nice & Easy, but stated that if it continues we may need to have the Attorney write a letter stating they must allow us access to the meter. Councilperson Pritchard suggested that they could have an outside reader installed to solve that problem.   
Councilperson Husted reminded the Board the SOCCOG meeting will be held on November 12, 2013.  He and Councilpersons Husted and Eisnor will be attending.  He stated this will be a good opportunity to see how the organization is progressing and decide how the Town should proceed as far as continuing our membership.

Supervisor Sydoriw asked how the Board wanted to proceed on the issue of the insurance buy-out.  Councilperson Hebbard reiterated his opposition to a buy-out plan.  He feels the health insurance program the Town offers is sufficient especially since the Town pays half the employees deductible. The Supervisor countered that the Town could actually save money by offering a buy-out option.  He continued stating that he feels any time the Town can save money we should take advantage of it. A lengthy discussion followed.   
150 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw to offer $2,400.00 a year to any employee that opts out of the Towns health insurance program. In 2014, each employee will need to decide by August.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded the motion.   Supervisor Sydoriw and Councilperson Husted voted AYE, Councilpersons Hebbard, Eisnor and Pritchard voted NAY.  Motion failed. 
Supervisor Sydoriw stated he was going to ask the Board to appoint Diane Rolewicz as Bookkeeper to the Supervisor take the place of Linda Talma, who is resigning effective November 13, 2013.  He is confident that Diane will do a terrific job.  He continued stating that he and Councilperson Eisnor discussed this and agreed that Diane should be appointed at the same salary as the current bookkeeper.  The Supervisor asked if anyone had any questions or concerns.
Councilperson Pritchard stated that he is under the impression that Diane will not be working the same hours as the current bookkeeper.  Diane will not be here during normal working hours to answer phones. He feels because of this she should be paid at the same hourly rate as the other clerks with a limit of twenty (20) hours per week.  Councilperson Pritchard also pointed out that the resignation of Linda Talma should be accepted prior to the appointment of a new Bookkeeper.
Diane Rolewicz refuted Councilperson Pritchard’s statements saying that through voice mail and e-mail she would be available throughout the day to return calls and answer questions.  She indicated her boss is aware of this new position and has no problem with her doing that.  She continued stating that everyone here will have her phone number and her e-mail address.  She has two (2) fifteen minute breaks and an hour lunch each day that is her time to do as she sees fit.  Diane also pointed out that the Town was paying the prior Bookkeeper and additional sum to perform the payroll function; she will not be receiving that additional compensation.  She indicated that she is a very responsible person and the job will get done.  

Councilperson Husted commented that the Bookkeeper is not a public person and therefore should not have to keep regular business hours.  He is confident that Diane has things covered quite well.
Councilperson Pritchard asked what the Supervisors Clerk, Vikki Parent’s, responsibilities are.  Supervisor Sydoriw answered that Vikki does all the jobs that no one else does and helps out anyone who may need it.  She is capable of answering phones and is a people person.

Supervisor Sydoriw stated that he and Councilperson Eisnor and himself have discussed the salaries on the preliminary budget and have made a few adjustments that they both can live with.  He started to run down the new salary schedule and Councilperson Pritchard stated that it was immaterial.  This Board is not the Board that will be conducting the Organizational meeting when all the salaries will be set.

A very lengthy discussion followed.

151 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw to accept the 2014 Budget with raises as he notated.  Councilperson Eisnor seconded the motion.  Councilperson Hebbard asked why the raises for the Council people were retracted.  The Supervisor stated because they returned their increases for the last three (3) years.  Another lengthy discussion commenced.  Supervisor Sydoriw and Councilpersons Eisnor, Hebbard and Husted voted AYE. Councilperson Pritchard voted NAY.  The supervisor declared the motion carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw told the Board that we have a quote from UniFirst on the rugs for the Town Hall.  We will be saving around $40.00 per month and this quote includes a rug for the entryway that has the Town Seal on it. 
The Supervisor pointed out a letter received from C&S Companies notifying the Town of the potential sale of the prior Oneida County Airport land. The letter was asking for the Town to notate any environmental concerns we are aware of in relation to this property.  The Board had no comments.
Supervisor Sydoriw advised the Board that the quote from National Grid was received to install the new gas meter for the generator.  The quote is $3,380.74.

152 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to accept and sign the quote from National Grid, in the amount of $3,380.76.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

153 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to allow the Town to act as the applying agency for the Historical Society in their grant application.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Sydoriw asked the Board how they wanted to respond to the request of Mr. and Mrs. Bartles to join with the Towns of Vernon and Verona in their protest of the Indian Land agreement.  The Board decided to take no action at this time.  If we are approached by the Towns of Vernon and Verona we will revisit it then. 
154 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve the following budget modification:

     From A1220.200 Supervisor Equipment   to    A1220.400 Supervisor Contractual
             $250.00

     From A7110.400 Parks Contractual           to    A7140.400 Pool Equipment & Maintenance      $200.00


All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
155 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw to accept the resignation of Linda Talma as Bookkeeper to the Supervisor effective November 13, 2013 and appoint Diane Rolewicz as Bookkeeper to the Supervisor effective November 13, 2013.  Councilperson Eisnor seconded the motion.  Councilpersons Eisnor, Hebbard and Husted and Supervisor Sydoriw voted AYE, Councilperson Pritchard voted NAY. The motion was declared carried.
156 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

157 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw to accept and place on file the minutes of October 14, 2013.  Councilperson Eisnor seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor confirmed that Santa will be arriving on December 7, 2013 at the Town Green.

158 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #250 through #282; excluding voucher #263; which total $57,407.27.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

159 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to approve and order paid the General Fund, vouchers #421 through #463; excluding voucher #431; which total $54,974.50.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

160 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the following Water District vouchers:


Tindall Water District

voucher #15

which totals
$637.50


Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #63-#64
which total
$642.00

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw announced the next regular Board meeting will be held December 9, 2013 at 6:30 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall.

161 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 9:31 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
